Faculty Senate Council

June 1, 2011

Present:  Amer, Aoki, Appleby, Bennett, Davis, Edelstein, Fedder, Feinstein, Garcia, Greenwalt, Griffith, Gullette, Hasen, Kamas, Kelley, Maurer, Pellettieri, Popalisky, Racine, Ramon, Turkeltaub, Zanfagna

Excused:  Numan   

Absent:  Ayoubi, Cai, Curry, Hess, Li, Lo, Meyer, Newsom Kerr, Schulz, Yan, Counseling Psychology

Invited Participants:  Glenn Appleby, Task Force on Classrooms and Class Scheduling; Diane Dreher and Linda Kamas, Work Life Balance Committee; Elizabeth Dahlhoff, Faculty Affairs University Policy Committee (UPC); Amy Shachter, Associate Provost for Research and Faculty Affairs; Daniel Ostrov, Benefits Committee; Michael Engh, S.J., President and Don Dodson, Interim Provost    

1. The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Riley who made these announcements:
· Recognized for perfect attendance at Council meetings were the departments Mathematics and Computer Science and Theatre and Dance.   After a review of the minutes, English was added to the list.
· Martha Giannini, also receiving a perfect attendance award, was additionally recognized since it is the month of June, a designation bestowed several years ago by Past President Margaret Russell and the Council   

· A reminder that Council representatives for 2011-12 should be in place before the end of the month
· The Speaker Policy Task Force has met, but was unable to reach a consensus on a proposal to address their concerns. President Riley decided to send this report to the University Coordinating Committee for their review. 

· The minutes of the May 11 meeting were approved by the majority present.
2.   TASK FORCE ON CLASSROOMS AND CLASS SCHEDULING 

Chair Glenn Appleby reported that the Task Force was asked to review the guidelines for class scheduling and include a review of classroom space.  To this end, the Task Force has begun to meet with the stakeholders to draft short- and long-term recommendations.  The Task Force will address the most appropriate classroom use of time and the efficiency of the scheduling process.  The Office of the Registrar is also working this summer to identify those classrooms where improvements are needed. 
3.   WORK LIFE BALANCE COMMITTEE
Diane Dreher explained that the Committee is not seeking funding for their activities, but only a location for their ongoing work within the University’s governance system.  She reported that the issue before the Council is that the Senate adopt the Committee as provided for in the Senate Bylaws for establishing ad hoc committees.  Diane said the Committee would report periodically to the Council.  A motion was made and seconded to form an ad hoc Work Life Committee, and was unanimously approved by the Council.

4.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)
Chair Elizabeth Dahlhoff presented an amendment to Faculty Handbook section 3.4.4.  She said the Handbook is currently silent on the department chair’s context letter, which is needed to offer a context to the candidate’s petition and to the department faculty letters.  Associate Provost Shachter said that the text it is not adding another layer to the process but is reflecting current practice.
The next issue addressed related to how a college or school committee member participates in a review when a petition is from a colleague in his or her department.  Professor Dahlhoff said this issue arises because 1) there appears to be a perception of unfairness, bias, or conflict of interest and 2) that practice across is the University is inconsistent. She said the FAC proposes to send the issue to the entire Faculty Senate for a vote, and reviewed proposed ballot language with pro/con statements with the Council.  Further discussion was deferred until the October Council meeting.
5.   BENEFITS COMMITTEE    
Professor Daniel Ostrov from the Benefits Committee discussed new retirement fund options that he has worked on with HR over the past two years.  As of July 20, 2011, SCU's Fidelity 401(a) and 403(b) plan will offer 19 low cost Vanguard index funds.  Also, it will offer a new one-stop default fund, called Fidelity Freedom Index Funds, that (a) automatically move an employee's money from primarily stock when employees are young to primarily bonds as they approach retirement age and (b) are comprised of low cost index funds.  He reported that employees will save tens to hundreds of thousands of dollars from fund fees if they switch to these new funds.  An explanation of the new plans and an Excel spreadsheet to calculate the difference in fees for an employee can be found at http://math.scu.edu/~dostrov/FinancialResources.html.
Professor Ostrov also reported that, as the Faculty Senate Council requested last year, there will now be quarterly summaries of the Benefits Committee's accomplishments available on the shared governance website, and also, the comparison of our medical plan, both in terms of cost and services, to other universities will be posted on HR's site.   
6.   CONVERSATION WITH PRESIDENT ENGH AND INTERIM PROVOST DODSON

A question was asked about hiring faculty and the budget timeline, noting that by the time the budget is available, the candidate pool is greatly reduced.  Provost Dodson said he is aware of the problem and will speak to the new Provost about this.  He noted that part of the problem is the budget year is different from the academic year.  He said that advertised positions could include a statement about contingency of pending funding.  Provost Dodson said that to change the schedule of the Board of Trustees’ approval of the budget would require an internal process that would have to start much earlier.  He also noted that some of the necessary data used in budget planning does not become available until October.

In response to a question about reinstating the discussion of health benefits in retirement, President Engh said in the normal course of events the discussion would be raised in the Benefits Committee.  Professor Ostrov said it is not likely the issue would be discussed in the near future.

Regarding an increase in salary for teaching summer school relative to the increase in summer school tuition, and a related concern about the impact of the higher tuition on students since there is no financial aid for them in the summer, Provost Dodson said there had been discussion but no definitive action has been taken to increase salaries.
The Council applauded Provost Dodson for his many years of great service to the faculty.

Documents distributed at this meeting are available by calling the Faculty Senate office at 554-5035.  Please refer to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
